AGENDA Annual General Meeting of the Water of Leith Conservation Trust
Monday 10th October 2022 at 7.30 pm

1. Apologies
2. Minutes of the last AGM - below
3. Matters Arising
4. Chairpersons Update
5. Formal Business
a) Presentation of the Annual report - Trust Manager 
b) Consideration of Accounts from 1st April 2021 to 31st March 2022 – Trust Manager
c) Confirmation of Accountants for 2022/3
d) Appointment of Trustees 
e) Amendment to our Articles of the Association to remove the need for a Secretary.
f) Confirmation of Office Bearers -  Chair, Deputy and Treasurer
6. AOCB

After the main business of the AGM, Trustee Charles Everitt will give an audio-visual presentation of his latest photographic work on the river.  “Water of Leith: another perspective” focuses on a variety of aspects - some familiar, others not - found in or along the river and portrayed in a way that uses different photographic techniques to give another perspective on how the river can be presented

Minutes of the Virtual Annual General Meeting of the Water of Leith Conservation Trust
Monday 4th October 2021 at 7.30 pm

Present
Pat Dawson		Chair			Cordual Klein		Trustee
Ron Hill		 Trustee		Goff Cantley 		Trustee
Bryce Morrison	Trustee		Helen Brown		Trust Manager
Tony Gray		Trustee		Ruth Prince     	Outdoor Learning Officer	
David Hudson		Trustee		Charlotte Neary	Community & Volunteer Officer
[bookmark: _GoBack]Karen Young		Trustee		Sandie Boyle		Trust Administrator

Attendees
Helen Knott, Anne King, Brian Blundell, Maggie Holland, John Boyce, Molly Woolgar, Marion Downie and Alison Kerr

1. Apologies
Charlie Hughes, Maggie Hughes, Caroline Paterson, Sandra Purvis

2. Minutes of the last AGM - Approved as a true record, proposed by David Hudson and seconded Tony Gray

3.  Matters Arising-  No matters arising. 

4. Chairpersons Update - Pat Dawson opened the meeting. 

Pat Dawson welcomed everyone to this AGM again on Zoom. She set out how the Trust had steered a course through the pandemic regulations and their financial impact. She praised the volunteers and staff who had had to adapt to ever changing circumstances. She outlined that the Trustees had increased the frequency of their meetings to guide and support staff and keep a close eye on our finances. She detailed an important options paper considered by the Trustees in October 2020 which set out choices for the Trust. These broadly sought either to minimise expenditure or to invest in 3 key projects which could be delivered in the current circumstances. The Trustees agreed to deliver a new website, modernise the cafe expanding the seating area and renewing the service area and modernising our membership and ‘giving' options. All these have been, or are nearing, successful completion.

She outlined that the Trust continued to have a financial structural deficit due to our decision to maintain and improve services and staffing levels.

The Trust has also developed a Risk Register to support our governance. Investments are reviewed regularly too.

Pat also thanked the Trust Manager Helen for her exceptional abilities of successfully applying for funding. Special mention too for the Ruth in a transformative year for outdoor learning and supporting young folks. All staff and volunteers are especially thanked too for another amazing year of delivery on the river and for the Trust. Thank you one and all...

5. Formal Business

a) Presentation of the Annual report - Trust Manager 

Helen Brown presented her report on the unprecedented year, with adapt and survive being the key message. Overall 241 outdoor conservation tasks were undertaken, we managed to open the Visitor Centre 132 days but only managed 22 outdoor learning sessions – the whole report can be viewed on our website. Thanks went to our chief funders City of Edinburgh Council and Baillie Gifford, plus the many very generous private donations which supported us though the year.

Our Volunteer Team -	There were an impressive 227 tasks undertaken by Trust volunteers, amounting to 2579 hours during the year. 

 While the Centre was open, we delivered 11 group visits, 1 school class and 7 events – only to primary-aged children. We launched a Friday afternoon nature club called Kingfishers and delivered 5 sessions to 15 children. Limited fundraising events could take place but instead of running the London marathon, Charlotte, our Community and Volunteers Officer, ran 28 miles from Source to Sea and raised over £6000. 

The Visitor Centre Café only was open for 132 days July to December and we recorded only 3540 visitors. Volunteers adapted well to the Covid measures and it was such a joy to welcome back our regulars. 

Overall a total of 59 tasks were dedicated to INNS removal. 22 days were spent treating Giant Hogweed and 32 volunteer sessions involved the hand pulling of Himalayan Balsam. Biodiversity Boost Sites 16 tasks managing the habitats of our various gardens, meadows and planting projects along the river. 

The Water of Leith Management Plan was finalised and launched. The Leith Litter Agreement was underway as we delivered 7 boat-based clean-ups and hosted a virtual meeting of the group. 

We were delighted to receive funding this year to extend our investment in the lighting and insulation work at the Centre and to purchase our own cargo bike. 

Our Business Plan sets out the 2021/2 Performance Targets and associated budget.  In addition to identifying essential tasks to be undertaken during the year, quarterly reports provide information on progress towards meeting the targets - both financial and operational - set by the Trustees.  During the year a Risk Register was produced by the Board and is reviewed quarterly, to further support our vision for the future. The impact of the Coronavirus outbreak will be felt throughout the coming year, however as restrictions ease we anticipate more normal activities will resume.

b) Consideration of Accounts from 1st April 2020 to 31st March 2021 – Trust Manager

A summary chart of the account has been included in the Annual Report.

Page 6 of the accounts shows for unrestricted income for the year was £108,401 and unrestricted expenditure was £117,358.  With funds of £338,262 brought forward from 2019/20 and a net gain on our investments of £11,364, this leaves the total funds of the Trust at £319,635. (a loss of around £18,827)

Within the restricted or Project Fund income was £43,622, with an expenditure of £36,460 (when you exclude the Visitor Centre Development which was transferred from the unrestricted funds) which leaves a surplus on £7,162. However we had £15,000 brought forward from 2019/20 and so this fund total stands at £22,166 to fund our Community and Wildlife Project and Habitat Project for 2020/21. 

Page 7 represents the Trust’s Balance Sheet

Page 10 shows the breakdown of our income source and notably in the year we raised £18,219 in donations – almost three times previous year. Income from the Visitor Centre was only a third that of previous year. Falling from £21K to £7K.  We also lost all income from corporate tasks and schools. The Job Retention scheme income of £10K and an £8K support grant from Visit Scotland helped to offset these losses. This can be seen on page 18. Fortunately grant support was at a similar level and we are very grateful to CEC, Baillie Gifford and private donors for their ongoing support.

During the year Trustees chose to invest part of our reserve in improvement works in the Centre, including the transformation of the cafe area and continued lighting upgrade to reduce our carbon footprint and utility bills; this represents the Centre Development cost. We also received support from the Government’s Job Retention Scheme.

The Accounts were approved, proposed by Tony Gray and seconded Karen Young

c) Appointment of Trustees

PD reported that during the year in order to bolster our governance during the pandemic we co-opted Goff Cantley as a Trustee and asked experienced Trustee Ron Hill to return to his previous role for a period of 6 months. PD thanked Ron for this support and confirmed that after 6 months Ron decided to step down. PD is delighted to announce that Goff Cantley has decided to stay on as a Trustee and formally asks the AGM to endorse him as a full Trustee, not just co-opted.
During the year we lost Kat Kane as Trustee, as she became a member of staff, which is wonderful news and PD formally thanks her for her commitment over the years. We note at this AGM that David Hudson, who has been a Trustee for over 10 years, is stepping down. 
We have two additional co-opted Trustees who have been attending meetings - Cordula Klein and Charles Everitt.

Formal approval was sought for the appointment of Goff Cantley, Cordula Klein and Charles Everitt to become Trustees of the Water of Leith Conservation Trust – there were no objections and this was  approved.

PD noted that the Trustees are looking to have an inclusive and diverse Board and are looking for people who are interested.

d) Confirmation of Office Bearers 
  
Pat Dawson will continue as Chairperson, Karen Young as Deputy, Bryce Morrison will continue as Secretary and Tony Gray continue in the role of Treasurer - there were no objections and this was approved.

e) Confirmation of Accountants 

Cowan and Partners will continue to examine our accounts and prepare the formal accounts for presentation.

6. AOCB - There was no other business and PD ended the formal part of the meeting with formal vote of the thanks to David Hudson who is stepping down as a Trustee. 

There followed a presentation by Charlotte Neary on the Giant Hogweed work and Helen Brown on the Plans for Coalie Park. The meeting closed at 8.30pm.
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